ANNEX 1

PROTOCOL FOR OBSERVERS (LAST UPDATE 28 AUGUST 2007)

STECF members and external experts, invited to attend either STECF meetings and working groups, are appointed or invited in their personal capacity. They shall act independently of Member States or stakeholders (Article 13 of Commission Decision 2005/629/EC).Both STECF members and external experts shall not divulge any information acquired as a result of the work done during the meeting other than divulging the opinions of the STECF (Article 14 of Commission Decision 2005/629/EC). The outcomes of the working group analysis cannot be quoted as STECF opinions (Article 8 of Commission Decision 2005/629/EC). Only the STECF is entitled to deliver an advice (Article 2 of Commission Decision 2005/629/EC). 
It is a general policy of the Commission to ensure transparency and participation of stakeholders to the decision making process. 

Pending the adoption of the STECF Rules of Procedure that will formalize, inter alia, the conditions and procedures to allow the participation of stakeholders as observers to the STECF meetings, the European Commission and the STECF have already started opening on a trial basis some STECF subgroup meetings. With a view to facilitate the participation of interested stakeholders without negatively affecting the logistics and performance of the forthcoming STECF subgroup meetings the following rules apply:

1. Observers are free to use the information received in the meeting but neither the identity nor the affiliation of the speaker(s), nor that of any other participant, may be revealed (Chatham House Rule).

2. Documents circulated within the meeting, other than those that have been published on the public web-site, may not be distributed outside the meeting.

3. Observers should be aware that the sub-group is a working group of independent scientists that helps prepare the ground for the STECF opinion. In most cases the STECF opinion is not ready until the closest STECF plenary meeting. The observers should not in any way imply that the opinion of the subgroup is that of the STECF itself.

4. Whether or not observers can ask for the floor at the meeting and at which point of the meeting these interventions are allowed is at the discretion of the Chairman of the plenary session or of the working session as appropriate.

5. If there are more requests for attendance than can be accommodated, the meeting organizers will give preference to persons affiliated to the Regional Advisory Councils and the Advisory Committee for Aquaculture and Fisheries.

Those accepting this invitation are deemed to have agreed to comply with these rules. The chairman will reiterate them at the beginning of the meeting. Those not accepting them will be asked to leave. 
If a meeting is open for observers this is indicated on the respective meeting web site. Those wishing to participate as observers should register their interest on the STECF website or write to stecf-secretariat@jrc.it 

Please note that the Commission does not reimburse the travel and subsistence costs of observers.

